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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 5 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Board Room, Āwhina House, Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 21 June 2011, commencing at 12:35pm

1  Welcome, Attendees

Maria welcomed everyone to the meeting and initiated the roll call. Paula confirmed she was able to hear each of us over the phone.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Steve Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2013

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2011

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2011

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary
	The Seven
	2011

	Raeleen Smith
	The Seven
	2012

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Ngāti Kāpō
	2013

	Vacancy
	PVI
	2012

	Paula Waby (by phone)
	ABC NZ
	2012

	Lisette Wesseling
	RNZFB
	2013

	Observers
	
	

	Apologies
	
	

	Janet Reynolds, Treasurer
	RNZFB
	2012

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2011


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 4 held on 15 March 2011 and In Committee Minutes of meeting held on 15 March 2011

Emailed on 23 March 2011.

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 4 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 15 March 2011 be confirmed.

Moved: Steve Bellamy. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 5-1).

It was resolved:

That the In Committee Minutes of the meeting held on 15 March 2011 be confirmed.

Moved: Lisette Wesseling. Seconded: Wendy Richards. (Res. 5-2).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in this Agenda

No matters were raised.

3  Correspondence

From Jenny McFadden with the link to Ozzie Dots.

From Martine Abel with the call for nominations for the World Blind Union Braille21 award.

From Lisette Wesseling with Braille Mail for March 2011.

From Lisette Wesseling re a maths survey.

From Lisette Wesseling seeking feedback on behalf of the Reserve Bank of New Zealand for proposed new bank notes.

From Moira Clunie with draft response to the Reserve Bank.

Emails and the vote request concerning the BANZAT logo.

Emails concerning Meeting 1 of the Code Maintenance Committee.

From and to Charities Commission with invitation to forums during May and June.

From the Charities Commission with Update Newsletter May 2011

To Paul Manning re representation of PVI on BANZAT.

From Dr Barry Hughes, University of Auckland, with details about his braille research in 2011.

To and from the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities joining BANZAT as a member of the Round Table.

From the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities with their Annual Report.

From Moira Clunie with Round Table guidelines on accessible assessment, which was shared with Wendy and Lisette.

Emails and the vote request concerning "Guidelines for the preparation and administration of Braille Music Examinations".

Emails to and from ICEB Executive seeking information about digitising hard copy braille.

From and to Judith M. Dixon, Chair of the Braille Authority of North America, seeking UEB training materials.

From Christo de Klerk with Louis Braille Bulletin, forwarded to the BANZAT group.

To and from Christine Simpson, Chair of the Australian Braille Authority, with Maria Stevens' BANZAT report for presentation at the ABA annual meeting May 2011.

From the Braille Authority of North America advising that part 1 of their article about the evolution of braille has been published in the May 2011 edition of The Braille Monitor.

To and from Frances Gentle at Renwick College re online UEB braille instruction.

To and from Frances Gentle and Christine Simpson re Brailling Maori and other Pacific languages in UEB.

From Mary Schnackenberg forwarding an RNIB report summarising UEB research and implementation.

To Dr Judith M. Dixon, Chair of the Braille Authority of North America (BANA), querying the date when the RNZFB became an Associate Member of BANA.

From Competitions subcommittee to Rotary Club of Remuera with application for a grant.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards endorsed. (Res. 5-3).

4  Treasurer's report

The Treasurer's report had been circulated with the Agenda. It was discussed in Janet's absence.

In the table below, the figures are bank transactions so are inclusive of GST.

	Balance of bank account as at 15 March 2011
	$3,676.55

	Administration costs February
	$373.75

	Administration costs March
	$632.50

	Balance of bank account as at 21 June 2011
	$2,670.30


It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Lisette Wesseling. Seconded: Steve Bellamy. (Res. 5-4).

5  Contract for service for administration officer

It was resolved:

That the Chair be authorised to sign the contract for service between BANZAT and A I Comms for the provision of administration services.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. Mary Schnackenberg abstained. (Res. 5-5).

6  Arrangements for Annual General Meeting

Items to be dealt with at the AGM include the Chair's Annual Report, the Treasurer's Financial Report for the year, confirmation of trustees and the election of officers for the next year. As two meetings are to take place on the 13 September, Meeting 6 followed by Meeting 7 the AGM, it was agreed to extend the meeting time by one hour to conclude at 4pm.

Trustees were asked to consider who should be invited to the Annual General Meeting as observers.

7  Policy on voting by email

It was resolved:

That a policy be drawn up by the officers about voting by email for tabling at Meeting 6 of BANZAT.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Lisette Wesseling. (Res. 5-6).

8  Fundraising

An application for $1,000 has been submitted to the Remuera Rotary Club by the Competitions subcommittee. Mary reported she had not progressed the matter of credit card donations to the website.

9  Memoranda of understanding

Maria reported she had spoken with the Secretary at PVI. The MoU was in hand and a successor for Gaynor Edgar was under discussion.

10  Logo

The outstanding question was the resolution of the logo that was needed for the JPG for the website and the letterhead. Mary undertook to ask Clive. Steve who is on the website subcommittee and Jenny offered to provide feedback on the look of the website.

It was resolved:

That the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust affirms its endorsement by email of the logo, commends Dylan Kuhtze and Wendy Richards for their considerable work in its design and thanks Accessible Format Production for producing tactile graphics of the logo options.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Steve Bellamy. (Res. 5-7).

11  Website

This will be progressed when the JPG of the logo is obtained.

12  Braille Proficiency Certificate holders

Mary offered to phone Raeleen and Jenny and Steve to update the spreadsheet. The goal is to find past certificate holders who may be available to help with braille again.

We were told that the certificate remains a vital component of the new Massey course for teachers. For any permanent Resource Teacher Vision there is an understanding that the Braille Proficiency Certificate is expected to be held or acquired within a year or so of joining BLENNZ.

Requests to sit the certificate are being fielded by Maria, a recent one coming from a person in Malaysia. The challenge is to find the resources for the marking of the examination papers and feedback to the candidates.

13  Code Maintenance Committee

The first meeting was held by teleconference on 7 April. The unconfirmed Minutes have been distributed to all trustees in confidence.

It was resolved:

That Janet Reynolds be the Chair of the Code Maintenance Committee for the next 12 months;

that the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust formerly adopts the braille code for the International Phonetic Alphabet (as adopted by ICEB in 2008) for use in New Zealand; and

that it be noted that the Code Maintenance Committee has prioritised the following tasks in the coming year:

development of format guidelines; and

writing a policy on how Te Reo Maori and Pacific languages are to be transcribed, for discussion with the Australian Braille Authority.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Mary Schnackenberg. (Res. 5-8).

14  Guidelines for the preparation and administration of braille music examinations

Wendy and Lisette were complimented about the extensive consultation that had been undertaken during the development of the Guidelines. Information about these Guidelines will appear on the BLENNZ public website. It was agreed to provide a link from the BANZAT website and to ask the Australian Braille Authority also to link to the Guidelines.

It was resolved:

That the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust affirms its endorsement by email of "Guidelines for the preparation and administration of braille music examinations" and commends Wendy Richards and Lisette Wesseling for their considerable work on this document.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 5-9).

15  Future of braille competitions for school students and adults

This is being promoted to RTVs this month. Ideally students will present their speeches at their local visual resource centres and videos will be provided to the judges, who are Steve, Lisette and Elaine Gilmour. A request for one thousand dollars for prizes has been sent to the Rotary Club of Remuera. An accessible iPod is planned as a prize.

16  World Congress Braille 21, World Braille Council, 28 September - 2 October, Leipzig

Mary is attending with funding from the International Council on English Braille.

17  Trustee reports

Association of Blind Citizens of New Zealand Inc.: Paula Waby: no further items to report.

Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Steve Bellamy

"Quaky Cat" by Margaret Mahy has been produced as a twin vision item. Jane Moore and Lisette are working on signage for the new BLENNZ building. Three distance learning students have enrolled to sit the 2011 Braille Proficiency Certificate.

BLENNZ Braille Music: Wendy Richards has provided the first video Skype braille music lesson for a student in the South Island.

International Council on English Braille (ICEB): Mary Schnackenberg: Mary is working on a paper about establishing braille authorities to be presented at Accra in Ghana in July and possibly at Leipzig in September.

Ngāti Kāpō o Aotearoa: Maria Stevens: no further items to report.

Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.: no report.

RNZFB Accessible Format Production: Janet Reynolds. Discussion followed about the need to revise the UEB transition plan with respect to frequently read library materials.

RNZFB Adaptive Communication Services: Raeleen Smith: no further items to report.

RNZFB Braille Awareness Consultant: Lisette Wesseling: Lisette raised the issue of UEB and music and a proposal to use some different signs for music symbols when they occurred in literary braille. It was felt BANZAT should support Lisette's involvement in the ICEB music committee. Following discussion it was realised that print page numbers in music are placed in the top left hand corner rather than the top right corner for all other braille produced in New Zealand. It was agreed to refer this to the Code Maintenance Committee.

BANZAT's report to the Australian Braille Authority May 2011: Maria Stevens: no further items to report.

Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities: Mary Schnackenberg. No further items to report.

It was resolved:

That the above reports be received and actions taken as follows:

That the UEB transition plan be revised with respect to frequently read braille resources held in the Homai Special Formats Library and visual resource centres;

That Lisette Wesseling be endorsed by BANZAT as a member of the ICEB braille music committee.

That the position of the print page number in music be referred to the Code Maintenance Committee;

That a policy be developed on voting by BANZAT's representative at meetings of the Australian Braille Authority, for discussion with the Australian Braille Authority.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Steve Bellamy. (Res. 5-10).

18  Issues list

The new arrangement of the list was found to be helpful. New information was reported as follows:

4 Quality of braille signs in taxis. Lisette advised that she has been asked to leave this to ABC NZ to progress. Paula was asked to follow this up.

5 Adoption of the revised International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA). Now resolved.

12 Workforce planning and capacity building of braille producers. We were advised that succession planning is under active discussion in AFP as several staff may retire about the same time.

It was resolved:

That updates to the Issues List be noted;

That Braille Competitions be added to the list; and

That priorities identified by the Code Maintenance Committee be added to the list.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Maria Stevens. (Res. 5-11).

19  New business

Our attention was drawn to the Official RNZFB Calendar of events produced by the RNZFB Communications team. Intended to guide the Foundation in prioritising its limited public relations resources, it is organised into three priorities. The birth of Louis Braille is listed in Priority 2 partly because it falls on a day when New Zealand is always on holiday.

Following discussion it was agreed to recommend to the Communications team that Louis Braille's birthday be moved to Priority 1. Helen Keller Day was noted as Priority 1 and that she would not have obtained an education but for braille. It was suggested that Louis Braille's birthday could be linked to summer reading programmes in public libraries. It was agreed that we would write to the Communications team with this suggestion. It was also agreed to invite a member of the Communications team to attend BANZAT's AGM.

20  Dates for the Diary

The dates for the diary are provided as Attachment B to this Agenda.

21  Closure and next meeting

The next meeting is Meeting 6 to be followed by the first Annual General Meeting of BANZAT to be held on Tuesday 13 September 2011 commencing at 12:30pm.

The meeting closed at 2:34pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 6 held on 13 September 2011.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Issues list

This Issues list refers to Item 18 in this Agenda.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust

Issues list

Meeting 5, 21 June 2011

This list is divided into three groups, Action, Ongoing, Resolved.

Action

1  Teaching braille to Resource Teachers Vision.

It was pointed out that this is much wider than Resource Teachers Vision - Meeting 1 10-Aug-2010.

The Post Graduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching includes a requirement to learn braille and to pass the Trans Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate. Julia Budd will teach the braille component - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

Julia Budd and her eight students visited the Homai Campus on 16 February. As part of that day, Special Formats Librarian Lucy Smith, Senior Proofreader Maria Stevens and Collage Producer Robin Nation from RNZFB gave an overview of their areas - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

2  Online course on reading and writing UEB by sight.

It was suggested that funding for such a course might be forthcoming from the Ministry of Education although they may restrict free access to the course to learners working with children - Meeting 1 10-Aug-2010.

The Renwick College website http://www.ridbc.org.au/renwick/index.php should be checked for information about any online braille teaching course - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

The website has been checked and no online course was located. Frances Gentle has been emailed for an update.

3  Tactile Graphics guidelines.

Develop a list of guidelines for the production of tactile graphics to be available on BANZAT website and for issuing to producers of tactile graphics in New Zealand - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010 Res. 2-14.

The Braille Authority of North America (BANA) approved at its October 2010 meeting "Guidelines and Standards for Tactile Graphics" jointly developed by BANA and the Canadian Braille Authority - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

During the ICEB Executive teleconference on 13 January 2011, Judy Dixon, who is the chair of BANA said "BANA plans to have an online version available in the next few weeks but hardcopy versions will not be available until later in the year. The online version will be much less accessible than the hardcopy. Judy recommended that ICEB wait until the physical copies are available before considering adoption" - Minutes ICEB Executive 2011-01-13.

4  Quality of braille signs in taxis.

Lisette has this on her workplan and will liaise with ABC NZ. BANZAT will write to the New Zealand Transport Agency when triggered - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

Documents promoting improved quality of braille in taxis are with RNZFB management - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

Lisette advised that she has been asked to leave this to ABC NZ to progress. Paula was asked to follow this up - Meeting 5 21-Jun-2011.

5  Fostering of collaboration among accessible format producers within New Zealand and internationally.

Step 1 is to publish the BANZAT newsletter - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

6  World Congress Braille21 Conference, Leipzig, 28-30 September 2011: possible attendance by New Zealand.

The webside is www.braille21.net
Mary is attending funded by ICEB - Meeting 5 21-Jun-2011.

Ongoing

7  Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate.

The Australian Braille Authority has written the examination paper for 2010 - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

New Zealand has agreed to set the 2011 examination - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

8  Register of holders of Braille Proficiency Certificates.

Maintaining the register of Braille Proficiency Certificate holders and considering whether the whereabouts of current holders should be established. This may be an opportunity for teachers to upskill in UEB. In the meantime, RTVs can access the "Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB".

Circulate list of Certificate holders with the November Agenda - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

"That amendments such as change of name, whether retired or deceased, if on BLENNZ staff, current contact details or any other information be emailed by Trustees to the Secretary; and

"That the spreadsheets be updated by the Secretary. (Res. 3-13)" - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

"That the list of Braille Proficiency Certificate holders be updated and recirculated by the Secretary. (Res. 4-9)" - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

9  Braille Music and possible code developments.

Mary undertook to follow this up with Pete Osborne, the lead on the ICEB Music Committee - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

Jordie Howell from Vision Australia is the new Chair of the ICEB Music Committee and received handover information from Pete Osborne at the May 2011 meeting of the Round Table.

10  Resourcing the production of braille for learners with vision impairments, in the context that the accessible formats of electronic texts are a less expensive option.

An advisory group of representatives from the Ministry of Education, BLENNZ and RNZFB has begun to analyse issues that impact on resourcing - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

11  Workforce planning and capacity building of braille producers.

We were advised that succession planning is under active discussion in AFP as several staff may retire about the same time - Meeting 5 21-Jun-2011.

12  Awareness and teaching of braille as a literacy option for adult members of the RNZFB.

13  Accessible Signage Guidelines.

Maintaining a watching brief about their currency in light of New Zealand experience and overseas developments.

The International Standards Organisation is developing a standard on this as reported by Pete Osborne to the meeting of the Australian Braille Authority at the May 2011 Round Table.

14  Research on braille in New Zealand.

Monitoring research projects being undertaken in New Zealand and advising ICEB about these projects.

Support given to application by Dr Barry Hughes, University of Auckland, to Health Research Council for a grant to undertake research into the reading of braille - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

15  Representation on Unified English Braille Code Maintenance Committee, managed by ICEB.

Maria Stevens is the current representative - Meeting 1 10-Aug-2010.

16  Representation on UEB Training Materials Committee of ICEB and maintaining the list of New Zealand produced UEB training materials.

Sue Spooner is the current representative - Meeting 1 10-Aug-2010.

Janet will send Sue the list of New Zealand produced UEB training materials - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

17  Membership of International Council on English Braille and representation on ICEB Executive. The term is for four years. Mary Schnackenberg is the current representative. Nominations will be sought towards the end of 2011.

18  Associate membership of the Braille Authority of North America.

The 2010 fee has been paid - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

19  Fundraising for BANZAT.

Opportunities for fundraising - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010 (Res. 3-5).

20  Braille competitions for children and adults.

First raised at Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010 with a subcommittee formed.

Agreed to include this on the Issues list - Meeting 5 21-Jun-2011.

21  Development of format guidelines.

Priority of the Code Maintenance Committee Res. 5-8 - 21-Jun-2011.

22  Transcription of Te Reo Maori and Pacific languages.

Priority of the Code Maintenance Committee Res. 5-8 - 21-Jun-2011.

Resolved

23  Future of Braillists' Discussions email list.

Establish NZBRL list - Meeting 1 10-Aug-2010.

48 members on NZBRL list - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

There are 58 members on the list. Dropped from the Issues List - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

24  Adoption of the revised braille code for the International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA).

Although AFP used this for material produced for Lisette in 2009 it was felt we should seek AFP's guidance at Meeting 3 21-Sep-2010.

AFP discussed the IPA document at their braille meeting on 12 November and supports the adoption of IPA by the BANZAT code maintenance committee - Meeting 4 15-Mar-2011.

Adopted by BANZAT Meeting 5 Res. 5-8 - 21-Jun-2011.

Attachment B: BANZAT Dates for the Diary

This refers to Item 20 in these Minutes.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust

Dates for the diary

Monday 15 August 2011, invitation for candidates to sit the Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination

Friday 2 September 2011, email reports to BANZAT list for 13 September Meeting 6 and Annual General Meeting 7

Monday 5 September 2011, closing date for candidates to register to sit the Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination

Tuesday 13 September 2011, 12:30-3pm, Meeting 6

Tuesday 13 September 2011, 3pm-4pm, BANZAT Annual General Meeting (meeting 7)

28-30 September 2011, Braille21 Conference, Leipzig

Friday 30 September 2011, post first set of Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination papers

Saturday 1, Sunday 2 October 2011, World Braille Council, Leipzig

Friday 7 October 2011, post second set of Braille Proficiency Examination papers

Sunday 6 May to Thursday 10 May 2012, Fifth General Assembly, International Council on English Braille, South Africa


